
COUNTY OF YOLO 
Office of the County Administrator 

 

 

 

Beth Gabor 625 Court Street, Room 202 ▪ Woodland, CA 95695 

Manager of Operations & Strategy (530) 666-8042 ▪ FAX (530) 668-4029 

 www.yolocounty.org 

Patrick S. Blacklock 
County Administrator 

 

 

 

FOR IMMEDIATE RELEASE Contact: Beth Gabor, Public Information Officer 

September 25, 2018 (530) 666-8042 [w] ▪ (530) 219-8464 [c] 

 

City of Davis, County of Yolo and University of California, Davis Agree to  

Memorandum of Understanding on Partnership and Growth 
 

(Woodland, CA) – The City of Davis, County of Yolo, and the University of California, Davis have 

agreed to a legally binding memorandum of understanding (MOU) on a series of shared goals and 

commitments to improve collaboration and partnership. 

 

The terms of the MOU include a commitment to build more housing for students and a guarantee to 

house 100 percent of any new student enrollment growth on campus, a joint transportation plan and 

traffic improvement projects, the elimination of master leases in the City of Davis, and forming a 

stronger town-gown partnership through a variety of collaborative activities.    

 

“UC Davis is pleased that we’ve reached an agreement with the City of Davis and Yolo County 

regarding our Long Range Development Plan,” Chancellor Gary S. May said. “Our aim was to make 

sure the agreement will have a positive impact for our students, and this one will. Increasing on-campus 

housing will benefit our students, but also Davis, the County and the region at large. We value our 

town/gown relationship and look forward to continuing to strengthen our areas of shared interest.” 

 

Mayor Brett Lee echoed Chancellor May’s sentiments. “I am very pleased we are entering into this 

partnership with UC Davis. I believe it strengthens our relationship and will be of long term benefit to 

our community,” he stated. 

 

Supervisor Jim Provenza also emphasized the commitment to housing all student enrollment growth on 

campus. “I am pleased that the City of Davis, Yolo County and the University have reached a 

compromise that will guarantee that 100 percent of new enrollment will be housed on campus. Also 

significant is the University’s commitment to addressing economic issues related to campus growth and 

our mutual agreement to collaborate regularly during the life of the Long Range Development Plan. If 

the parties continue to work together in good faith, we will be well on our way to addressing the housing 

crisis for UC Davis students and the City of Davis. We appreciate the willingness of the University to 

work with us in reaching this agreement.” 

 

Regarding housing, the terms of the MOU require the University to grow the number of on-campus beds 

available to students, starting with the LRDP baseline of 9,818 and building to at least 15,000 beds by 

fall 2023 (10,500 beds by fall 2019, and 12,500 beds by fall 2021). The University agreed to make a 

payment to the City and County of $500 for each bed not delivered within six months of the agreed upon 

dates. In addition, the University has committed to providing housing to cover any new enrollment in 

excess of that projected in the Long Range Development Plan. Per an initial request from Chancellor 



 

 

May to the City, the City, County and University will create and publish an annual Joint Housing Report 

that will be issued by September 1, 2019 and annually during the life of the 2018 LRDP. 

 

“I’m appreciative of the agreement reached by the city, county and university,” said City 

Councilmember Lucas Frerichs. “The delivery of additional student and faculty housing is paramount, 

and the additional commitments to collaborate on issues which affect us all, including transportation 

projects and the city’s Renters Resources Program, helps strengthen the relationship between all our 

institutions.” 

 

“We have succeeded in charting a new path forward while finding constructive ways to work together 

for the benefit of our students, staff, faculty and broader community,” Kelly Ratliff, Vice Chancellor for 

Finance, Operations and Administration, said. “Most importantly, our West Village housing project can 

proceed as scheduled this fall, which will make at least 1,000 beds available in 2020 and the remaining 

2,265 available in 2021. This agreement keeps us on track to build substantially more housing over the 

next several years, which we outlined in the LRDP, and ends master leases in the city.”  

 

In addition to the formation of a partnership on many significant community issues, UC Davis also 

agreed to contribute $2.3 million for traffic improvement projects for a number of areas, including the 

Richards/I-80 interchange, County Road 98, Russell Boulevard bike path west of Highway 113, and the 

Russell Boulevard Corridor. The three entities will develop a joint transportation plan together, which 

will include how to improve bicycle and pedestrian experiences. UC Davis will initiate a working group 

that will include City representatives to plan for the future of Unitrans.  

 

A number of partnership and collaboration activities to foster better town-gown relationships was also 

agreed upon. Senior officials from UC Davis, the City and County will participate in an annual public 

meeting to hear from the larger community. In addition, two high ranking representatives each from the 

University, City and County will meet at least twice during the first year of the agreement in an open 

meeting format. The University will also contribute funding annually to a rental resources program 

approved by the Davis City Council last year. 

 

The University, City and County agreed to form a working group to discuss mutual opportunities and 

explore solutions to common challenges. In addition, UC Davis will conduct an economic and fiscal 

analysis of the University’s impacts and benefits to the region, including to local governments.  

 

“This agreement marks a new era and a shared commitment to collaboration among the city, county and 

campus,” Supervisor Don Saylor said. “I am pleased that today’s UC Davis leadership has committed to 

providing additional student, faculty and staff housing on campus with specific milestones, contributing 

to transportation needs in the area, and to deep, intentional partnerships now and in future.” 
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